
Page 1052 TITLE 15—COMMERCE AND TRADE § 713a–8 

ty involving the exchange of surplus agricul-
tural commodities produced in the United 
States which are held under loans made or made 
available by the Commodity Credit Corporation 
for stocks of strategic and critical materials 
produced abroad, the Commodity Credit Cor-
poration is authorized, upon terms and condi-
tions prescribed by the Secretary of Agriculture, 
to accept such strategic and critical materials 
in exchange for such surplus agricultural com-
modities; and for the purpose of such exchange 
the Secretary of the Army, the Secretary of the 
Navy, and the Secretary of the Interior acting 
jointly through the agency of the Munitions 
Board shall determine which materials are stra-
tegic and critical and the quantity and quality 
of such materials. In order to carry out the pro-
visions of this section, the Commodity Credit 
Corporation is authorized, upon terms and con-
ditions prescribed by the Secretary of Agri-
culture, to procure, convey, transport, handle, 
store, maintain, or rotate such surplus agricul-
tural commodities, and such reserve stocks of 
strategic and critical materials, as may be nec-
essary to accomplish the purposes of this sec-
tion. 

The Commodity Credit Corporation is author-
ized and directed to transfer to warehouses in or 
near cotton manufacturing centers in New Eng-
land not to exceed three hundred thousand bales 
of cotton, to which it now has title or may here-
after acquire title, having regard for the grades 
and staples customarily required by manufac-
turers in that area: Provided, That all necessary 
costs in connection with such transfer will not 
result in additional net cost to the Corporation. 

In determining specific cotton to be exchanged 
under this section, the determination shall be 
made by sampling and selection at the place 
where the cotton is stored on the date of ratifi-
cation of a treaty providing for such exchange, 
and no cotton shall be exchanged under such 
treaty which, after such date, is transported to 
another place and there sampled and selected. 
Such reserve stocks of strategic and critical ma-
terials shall be stored on military or naval res-
ervations or in other locations approved by the 
Secretary of the Army and the Secretary of the 
Navy. The Commodity Credit Corporation is au-
thorized to transfer such reserve stocks of stra-
tegic and critical materials, upon such terms 
and conditions as the Secretary of Agriculture 
shall approve, to any other governmental agen-
cy. Such reserve stocks or strategic and critical 
materials shall be made available or disposed of 
by the Commodity Credit Corporation or other 
governmental agency only upon order of the 
President in accordance with the terms of the 
applicable treaty; when necessary to prevent de-
terioration, the Commodity Credit Corporation 
or other governmental agency is authorized to 
replace those quantities of the reserve stocks of 
such strategic and critical materials subject to 
deterioration with equivalent quantities of the 
same materials. The funds now or hereafter 
made available to the Commodity Credit Cor-
poration are made available to carry out the 
purposes of this section. There is authorized to 
be appropriated such additional sums as may be 
required to carry out the provisions of this sec-
tion. All funds for carrying out the provisions of 

this section shall be available for allotment to 
bureaus and offices of the Department of Agri-
culture, and for transfer to such other agencies 
of the Federal Government as the Secretary of 
Agriculture may request to cooperate or assist 
in carrying out the provisions of this section. 

(Aug. 11, 1939, ch. 690, 53 Stat. 1407; July 26, 1947, 
ch. 343, title II, § 205(a), 61 Stat. 501.) 

CODIFICATION 

The Department of War was designated the Depart-

ment of the Army and the title of the Secretary of War 

was changed to Secretary of the Army by section 205(a) 

of act July 26, 1947, ch. 343, title II, 61 Stat. 501. Section 

205(a) of act July 26, 1947, was repealed by section 53 of 

act Aug. 10, 1956, ch. 1041, 70A Stat. 641. Section 1 of act 

Aug. 10, 1956, enacted ‘‘Title 10, Armed Forces’’ which 

in sections 3011 to 3013 continued the military Depart-

ment of the Army under the administrative supervision 

of a Secretary of the Army. 

TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS 

Munitions Board abolished by section 2 of Reorg. 

Plan No. 6 of 1953, 18 F.R. 3743, 67 Stat. 638, set out in 

the Appendix to Title 5, Government Organization and 

Employees, and functions of Munitions Board trans-

ferred to Secretary of Defense by section 1 of Reorg. 

Plan No. 6 of 1953. 

Army and Navy Munitions Board ceased to exist 

when Chairman of Board of Munitions took office and 

records and personnel of Army and Navy Munitions 

Board were transferred to Munitions Board by act July 

26, 1947, ch. 343, title II, § 213, 61 Stat. 505. 

EXCEPTIONS FROM TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS 

For exception of functions of corporations of Depart-

ment of Agriculture from transfer of functions to Sec-

retary of Agriculture by Reorg. Plan No. 2 of 1953, see 

Exceptions From Transfer of Functions note set out 

under section 712a of this title. 

§ 713a–8. Omitted 

CODIFICATION 

Section, acts July 1, 1941, ch. 270, § 4, 55 Stat. 498; Oct. 

2, 1942, ch. 578, § 9(a), 56 Stat. 768; Feb. 28, 1944, ch. 71, 

§ 2, 58 Stat. 105; Ex. Ord. No. 9577, June 30, 1945, 10 F.R. 

8087, which related to operations to cover the expansion 

of production of nonbasic agricultural commodities and 

to fulfillment of commitments to producers during the 

existing emergency, was omitted in light of the termi-

nation of hostilities declared by Proc. No. 2714 of Dec. 

31, 1946 and Joint Res. July 25, 1947, ch. 327, § 3, 61 Stat. 

451, providing that July 25, 1947, be deemed the date of 

termination of any state of war or national emergency 

theretofore declared or proclaimed. 

§ 713a–9. Reimbursement of corporation from 
funds of Government agencies for services, 
losses, operating costs, or commodities pur-
chased 

Full reimbursement shall be made to the Com-
modity Credit Corporation for services per-
formed, losses sustained, operating costs in-
curred, or commodities purchased or delivered 
to or on behalf of the Lend-Lease Administra-
tion, the Army or Navy, the Board of Economic 
Warfare, the Reconstruction Finance Corpora-
tion, or any other Government agency, from the 
appropriate funds of these agencies. 

(July 16, 1943, ch. 241, § 4, 57 Stat. 566.) 

TRANSFER OF FUNCTIONS 

Lend-Lease Administration and Board of Economic 

Warfare, referred to in text, consolidated with Foreign 
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